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Abstract. The article is devoted to the problem of forming the ecological responsibility of students-social educators in the of a new 
educational paradigm’s context. The scientific-theoretical and methodological principles of the problem are highlighted there. The 
ways of ecological world outlook formation, future specialists of social sphere responsibility in the system of education are revealed. 
The authors analyzed the category of ecological responsibility as a scientific concept and subject of research. The scientific ap-
proaches to the definition of responsibility and environmental responsibility are considered, which extends the boundaries of under-
standing the origins and peculiarities of its formation in future social educators. The leading social, psychological and pedagogical 
factors contributing to the formation of ecological responsibility, ecological world outlook, ecological beliefs and ecological installa-
tions of future specialists are determined. There are presented the main topics of the content of the special course «Psychology of the 
responsibility of the future specialist» in the article. It is stated about implementation of the author’s comprehensive program of adap-
tation of the first-year students «Health-Motivation-Professional» and correctional training aimed at forming a higher level of stu-
dents-social pedagogues’ environmental responsibility. The results of the empirical ecological installations research, the level of 
responsibility indicators and the degree of formation of environmental competence components from future specialists are presented, 
directions of further research on the implementation ideas of noosphere in the educational space of the University are outlined. 

Discription. In order to determine the role of responsi-
bility in spiritual development and the professional devel-
opment of a future specialist, it is necessary to study this 
problem from all aspects, and more precisely, it is neces-
sary to analyze existing approaches to determining re-
sponsibility, environmental responsibility, spiritual devel-

opment and professional self-improvement of the individ-
ual. Psychological aspects of responsibility as integral 
quality of personality were disclosed in the works of 
M. Levkivsky, K. Muzdibayeva, M. Savchina, 
L. Tatomyr, M. Drigus and others. The most extensive 
analysis of the problems of personality’s spiritual devel-
opment was conducted by M. Boryshevsky, 
O. Kulchitska, E. Pomytkin, V. Ponomarenko, 
M. Savchyn, W. James, K. Rogers, E. Fromm and others. 

It is advisable to turn to the views of I. Maltseva, who 
notes that there is no alternative to the ecological impera-
tive both in the worldview and in technology, therefore 
the formation of ecological consciousness is an important 
task of education. Education must contain humanistic 
ideas and form a new type of culture, oriented towards 
environmentaly, a careful attitude to nature [3, p. 177]. 

Klyag I., Levochkina A., Screbec V. are states that the 
ecologization of consciousness gives each person the right 
to health and productive life in harmony with nature, to 
live in an environmentally friendly and supportive envi-
ronment. The psychology of the environment is bound to 
be associated with the psychology of eco-conservation 
because they explore the connection between a person and 
an «unsociable» environment. In the research work 
of Chernova N. and Belova A. had noticed that ecological 
thinking should become an integral part of the every 
young person’s thinking. The understanding this should 
be the basis of future social educators’ environmental 
training and vocational education [6, p. 270–271]. Of 
course, the exacerbation of global problems makes it nec-
essary to turn to humanistic concepts, since the signifi-
cance of humanistic ideas is stimulated not only by moral 
considerations, but also becomes the basis for the educa-
tion of society and of all mankind.  

The purpose of the article is to highlight the main ap-
proaches of ecological education; present the of an empir-
ical study results on the determination of indicators for 
the ecological installations level, the degree of formation 
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Introduction. Without nature, people can’t exist, and the 
resolution of environmental conflicts should be solved 
only through harmonization of human relations with soci-
ety and the natural environment. Today, unfortunately, 
humanity, which is characterized by a purely consumer 
outlook and selfish material values, mercilessly exploits 
nature and destroys its resources. «The sense of dignity 
fades in the people, in which the love of wealth is in-
flamed» – K. Helvetius emphasized. The development 
and formation of environmental responsibility, environ-
mental competence, environmental consciousness and 
self-awareness is the only effective way out of the ecolog-
ical crisis. The combination of the modern Ukrainian 
youth upbringing with national cultural sources, overcom-
ing the gap between the cultural, spiritual, scientific and 
educational spheres of human require fundamental chang-
es and the search for effective approaches to the training 
of social educators. The transformation experienced by 
Ukrainian society today is bound to affect all spheres of 
life and student youth. Modern students do not have a 
sufficient level of responsibility, which in turn affects not 
only the quality of the acquisition of the necessary 
knowledge, skills and abilities, but also their personal and 
professional development. It should be noted that despite 
the extensive study of the aforementioned problem by 
various scientific schools, the question of forming the 
environmental responsibility of the personality of the fu-
ture social teacher is not sufficiently developed in peda-
gogy, psychology. Therefore, the study of the formation 
of the ecological worldview problem, ecological respon-
sibility and determination of factors of environmentaly of 
the cultural and educational space become actualized. 
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of components of environmental liability. Before modern 
higher educational institutions there is a task to form a 
specialist who can freely and deliberately realize in the 
modern world, carry responsibility for the consequences 
not only of their actions, but also for their own inactivity. 
The educational process should be aimed at creating the 
optimal conditions for the formation of the needs and de-
sires of future specialists to communicate with nature, to 
develop the interest of students in the knowledge of the 
laws of nature, the awakening of their conviction in the 
social conditionality of the relation of man to nature, man 
to man. 

Materials and methods: a) theoretical: studying and 
analysis of philosophical, psychological, pedagogical lit-
erature, analysis and synthesis of experimental data, 
standards and curriculum; b) empirical: psychological and 
pedagogical experiment, methods of psychodiagnostic 
such as «Methodology for determining liability» (au-
thor Ostacheva M.), «Self-assessment of ecological com-
petence methodology» (Ermakova D.), «The question-
naire ecocentric and anthropocentric installations relative 
to the environment» (Thompson S., Burton M. in adapta-
tion Kryazh I., Andronnikova K.), quantitative and quali-
tative analysis of the results. 

Results and analysis. «Managing nature is possible if 
she obey» stated Bacon F., an English philosopher, the 
founder of English materialism. Kant I. referred to the 
problem of responsibility, who stated that freedom brings 
people over the whole world, but he does not identify 
freedom with tyranny, oppression. In each sphere of the 
educational process, it is necessary to have a clear idea of 
the ways in which the process of education and education 
forms the ecological worldview, environmental responsi-
bility and stimulates the spiritual development of the indi-
vidual. This process can be realized by means of a radical 
review of goals, principles, content, methods and forms of 
learning, the rejection of authoritarian pedagogy and the 
transition to humanistic learning goals. 

Today it is extremely necessary to find out the meth-
odology in the system of pedagogical theory and practice, 
the definition of anthropology as the most pluralistic 
methodological approach of modern human knowledge. 
All this leads to a comprehension of existing contradic-
tions both in worldview provision of pedagogical reality, 
and in the modern socio-cultural space, emphasizes the 
modern ukrainian philosopher Troizka T. [7, p. 89]. Ver-
nadsky V. noted that a person is capable of reproducing 
the equilibrium with the natural environment and his own 
dependence on the universe. According to the noosphere 
paradigm (sphere of reason), the center of the universe is 
placed responsible, humane, tolerant, responsible, capable 
of perceiving reality not only by reason, but also by 
heart [1, p. 98]. One of the first questions about the self-
determination of free will, ethical values and responsibil-
ity of personality was developed by James W., Frankl W. 
The main authority before which each person bears re-
sponsibility, called the conscience [9, p. 126]. According 
to Fromm E., responsibility is not imposed from the out-
side of the duty, but the answer of the person to the re-
quest she has experienced, as her own problem. To be 
«responsible» means to be free and ready to answer [8, 
p. 27]. To the main modern scientific and methodological 
approaches to environmental education, scholars include 
axiological, cultural, activity and competence. The axio-
logical approach involves the formation in the individual 
of the needs and abilities to implement a value relation to 

nature, people and to themselves as part of nature. From 
the standpoint of a cultural approach, ecological education 
is understood as a self-development sphere in the space of 
its cultural practices, the development of human creative 
potential. Activity approach to the organization of the 
environmental education process involves the inclusion of 
students in a variety of independent active activities, the 
search for solutions to them and direct activities on envi-
ronmental protection. In the context of a competent ap-
proach, environmental knowledge and skills for inde-
pendent and collective activities are used to solve social 
and environmental problems [6, p. 282–283]. 

It should be emphasized that the development of a 
higher level of students’ environmental responsibility 
should take place in conditions ecologization of cultural 
and educational space. Most scientists consider ecologiza-
tion as a process of penetration to the ecological approach 
and principles as a vital activity of each individual person, 
and in the life of the collective as a whole. Ecologization 
of educational space involves a significant transformation 
of all educational program components, including the 
nature of the interaction and interaction of participants in 
the educational process at the university. The priority 
tasks of ecological education and upbringing are: for-
mation of ecological consciousness and person ecological 
culture based on a humane, valuable attitude to nature; 
development of skills, skills and experience of applying 
environmental knowledge in the practice of interaction 
with the surrounding world; creation of conditions for the 
formation and realization by the student of an active crea-
tive personal position in ecological activity, readiness for 
independent productive decisions in situations of moral 
and ethical ecological choice. 

Famous scientists Dukhnovich O., Ushinsky K., Su-
khomlynsky V. were engaged in studying the problems of 
environmental education. The problem of environmental 
education of future specialists has found some coverage in 
the research works of Mamaluia O., Tovazhyansky L., 
Romanovsky O. and others. Komendar V. had notes that 
the purposeful process of forming a students responsible 
attitude to nature in all types of educational socially use-
ful activities and communicating with nature is the es-
sence of environmental education and upbringing, which 
specify and deepen the main goal – the formation of eco-
logical culture, environmental responsibility [2, p. 5]. 
Today, scientists are considering another approach to 
studying a person is the nature–centered, neo-
anthropological. This direction is connected with the de-
velopment of a new ecological consciousness, the princi-
ples of which was formulated by the Norwegian scientist 
Ness P. This concept is a contrast to the anthropocentric 
approach and considers a person as part of nature, not a 
ruler, and considers its ecology in the context of the glob-
al environmental process. In turn, Commoner B. formed 
this principle as «all connected with all» It is necessary 
turns to the works by Nazaruk V., who defined the fol-
lowing sequence of components of ecological culture: 
ecological culture – ecological world perception – ecolog-
ical consciousness – environmental beliefs – ecological 
self-awareness – ecological world-understanding – eco-
logical activity – the ideal of human relations with nature. 

Necessary and characteristic feature of the present is 
the increase of the level of social and pedagogical work-
ers’ ecological competence. Therefore, along with the 
disciplines that help future professionals to equip them-
selves with a specific tool for studying and solving the 
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socio-pedagogical problem, a significant place in the 
preparation of socio-pedagogical staff has take aim at the 
development and formation of the ecological worldview, 
ecological thinking, environmental responsibility, ensur-
ing the systematic and comprehensive scientific vision of 
the world and effective prediction of the students’ educa-
tional and professional activities. 

It is necessary to pay attention to the process of assimi-
lation by future social educators’ ecological knowledge, 
which must be accompanied by emotional experiences of 
the individual and contribute to the formation of its envi-
ronmental beliefs as a core component of environmental 
responsibility. Environmental beliefs are a subjective rela-
tion of people to nature, which reveals knowledge of its 
significance for a person, the organization and evolution 
of nature, sensuously experienced and included in those 
aspects of consciousness associated with understanding 
the ideas of a lean human attitude to people and nature [5, 
p. 9]. 

Formation of ecological competences of future special-
ists in the conditions of balanced development must be 
carried out during the whole period of study in a higher 
educational institution on the basis of innovative, inte-
grated approaches. In the basic programs of disciplines 
for the preparation of social educators, ways of harmoniz-
ing the relationships in the system «nature–human–
society» should be taken into account. 

The most accurate definition of responsibility was giv-
en by Muzdibayev K., who called this consistent quality 
of personality the result of the integration of all mental 
functions of the individual, namely: subjective perception 
of the world, assessment of their own sensory resources, 
emotional attitude to duty and will [4, 19]. Here one 
should turn to the scholar’s opinion that the central trend 
of the evolution of responsibility is manifested in the 
emergence of an additional internal control mechanism. 
Muzdibayev K. noted that responsibility primarily reflects 
the scale, the scope of personal tasks, the responsibilities 
of the individual. 

Consequently, ecological responsibility is understood 
as the integral quality of the individual. This is a peculiar 
component of human consciousness, which is a personal’s 
acceptance form of the existing system of responsible 
interdependence human and nature. This type of human 
responsibility is characterized by a higher degree of its 
positive attitude towards social needs. Environmental 
responsibility is based on a deep understanding of the 
person’s actions and actions in accordance with the envi-
ronment and is reflected in the awareness the role of soci-
ety and human values in the ecological situation. One of 
the important problems of preparing a social teacher in a 
higher educational institution is an effective correlation in 
the study disciplines of integrating character and narrow–
profile subjects. In the structure of professional activity of 
a social teacher, an important place belongs to both diag-
nostic and prognostic functions, the ability to implement 
personal, individual approaches, which is a priority in the 
system of social and pedagogical work. All this becomes 
possible only under the condition of comprehensive study 
and analysis of psychological and pedagogical, social 
phenomena. 

To solve the above problem, we have made several ef-
fective steps towards the development and formation of a 
higher level of responsibility for future social educators. 
For this purpose, we developed and implemented a spe-
cial course «Psychology of the future specialist’s respon-

sibility» in the educational process of the Bohdan Khmel-
nytskyi Melitopol State pedagogical University. The pro-
gram of the course has planned topics that reveal the theo-
retical and methodological foundations to study of re-
sponsibility, the basic concepts and categories, principles 
and methods of investigating the responsibility of the fu-
ture specialist in the process of professional training at the 
university. The thematic content of the course involves 
the study of eight topics: the concept of responsibility and 
responsible behavior; responsibility in the structure of the 
personality; typology of individual responsibility; struc-
ture and levels of responsibility; development of respon-
sibility in ontogenesis; psychological mechanisms of re-
sponsible behavior; responsibility as an educational goal; 
psychological sense of responsibility as a factor of profes-
sional self–improvement of personality. Organization of 
work with future social educators became during the 
study of the course «Psychology of future specialists’ 
responsibility». It confirms the possibility using this pro-
gram of interactive character for the successful training of 
theorists and practitioners of social and pedagogical pro-
fessions. As a practical block for the special course, a 
correction training was developed and implemented, 
aimed at the development and formation of a higher level 
of environmental responsibility of future social educators. 

In 2017–2018, an empirical study of the level of future 
specialists’ environmental responsibility conducted, in-
volving 73 full-time and part-time students of the Bohdan 
Khmelnytskyi Melitopol State pedagogical university 
who are studying in the direction of preparation «Social 
Work». The results of the study showed that for the ma-
jority of students, the average level of disciplinary re-
sponsibility (64,4%), responsibility for themselves 
(67,1%) and others (75,3%) are characteristic. The high 
level of disciplinary liability is set at 27,4%, responsibil-
ity for itself – 24,7% and another – 19,2%. In addition, 
there is a significant proportion of students with a low 
level of disciplinary responsibility (6,8%), responsibility 
for themselves (6,8%) and others (4,1%). If we sum up 
the results of the study of the degree of formation of the 
environmental competence’s components among students, 
it can be noted: the low level – 38,4%, the middle level – 
39,7% and high level – 21,9%. Thus, the feedback (the 
above–mentioned results) became for us – teachers a 
powerful signal for radical changes in approaches, meth-
ods, programs, organization of educational process. The 
person’s inability to ecoreflexion leads to false and dan-
gerous actions in the environment and in the personal life. 
Teachers of the university should direct students’ percep-
tion of the environment to the ecological footprint. It will 
help determine our productive and safe stay in the present 
and in the future. In conditions of ecologization of educa-
tional space, it becomes obvious the need to find effective 
ways to create socio-psychological and pedagogical con-
ditions that can provide the process of adaptation of stu-
dents. That is why the authors (consultants of the for Psy-
chological Service Center of Bohdan Khmelnytskyi Meli-
topol State pedagogical University) have developed a 
comprehensive program of adaptation of the first-year 
students «Health–Motivation–Professional». The system 
of successive events of the program is successfully im-
plemented in the educational process of the university. 
Thus, the preparation of social pedagogues for humanistic 
principles is an integral part of the successful implementa-
tion of social, educational, and psychological tasks of the 
state social sphere. Social work is not without reason 
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called «glue» of society, which facilitates the work of a 
huge social mechanism, so that he clearly worked, ensur-
ing human rights and freedoms, the balance of the indi-
vidual’s interests, society and nature. 

Conclusions to the main effective scientific and meth-
odological approaches to environmental education, schol-
ars include axiological, cultural, activity, competence, as 
well as anthropological, nature–centered, non–
anthropological. In the course of the study, we identified 

the level of ecological installations affecting the for-
mation of ecological responsibility: ecocentric, anthropo-
centric and environmental apathy. Unfortunately, most 
student youth are indifferent to environmental issues 
(38,4%). Consequently, solving current problems of the 
global ecological crisis of cultural and educational space 
is only possible thanks to the active work of educators, 
who act as the engine for optimization and harmonization 
of the system «nature–human–society». 
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